 Minutes of BURROUGH GREEN Parish Council 

Meeting of Monday 16th March 2015 at 7.45pm

at the Community Rooms, Sheriffs Court, Burrough Green

Present: Cllrs Jo Batting (Chairman), Angela Harris, Ansa Khan, Greg Way, Philip Hill, and Mark Penhaligan.   In attendance:  Robert Stone (Acting Clerk)

ITEMS
1. WELCOME & PUBLIC SESSION  – The Chairman welcomed Councillors, and Robert Stone to his first meeting as Interim Clerk & RFO providing temporary cover until Vicky Bright's return from maternity leave on 16th August 2015. No members of the public were present.      
2. LOCAL AUTHORITY REPORTS

i. Cambridgeshire County Council – Cllr Matthew Shuter did not attend, or make a report.

ii. East Cambridgeshire District Council – Cllr Robert Stevens attended and spoke.    ECDC council tax was unlikely to be increased in 2015/16.  Residents had complained about vehicles coming down private drives.  Post codes were a problem.  Improved signage, and gating may be needed.  

iii. Cambridgeshire Police –  Were not represented but it was noted that the new PCSO, Maria Robinson, had only just been appointed to her post.

3. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Received from Cllr Ken Simpson. 
4. MEMBERS DECLARATION OF INTERESTS - Non declared.
5. TO APPROVE AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING of 19th January 2015        – Approved as a true record, and signed and dated by the Chairman.

6. MATTERS ARISING 

i. Clerk’s report – Vicky Bright's excellent work on the handover was acknowledged, and a request made for a tour of the parish.   (Clerk - Subsequently arranged for 24th March with the Chairman.)
ii. Councillor reports  - Cllr Simpson reported by email on the complaints about Green Lane footpath.  He concluded that there was not much that could be done at present but the issues could be revisited should they arise again. On the related issue of traffic cones it was agreed that Cllr Way would investigate costings for the Council to hold a small supply for use as required.  Action:  Cllr Way

7. CORRESPONDENCE (Noted as information – no action.) 
                              ECDC Parish Conference of Thursday 2nd April 2015 at Burwell   
                              CCC notification of road surface dressing programme in spring/summer 2015. 

                              Confirmation received of the diversion of Footpath No 11.

                              Thanks from Burrough Green Playgroup for recent donations.                                         
8. PLANNING APPLICATIONS AND UPDATES (since last meeting): None received. 
9. FINANCE & POLICIES:
i. Parish Council Bank Balances and reconciliation from list of payments and receipts

· The latest balance at 28th January was noted as £13,119.21. However, HMRC  had subsequently sent a  VAT refund of £361.71 to BGPC.  This had increased the bank balance to £13,480.92.  

ii. Resolved to approve the following cheques:         
	601
	Clerk
	Mileage expenses                         
	40.41
	40.41
	0

	602
	HMRC
	PAYE – Feb & Mar 15
	63.00
	63.00
	0

	603
	Clerk
	Salary – Feb 2015 (16/2 to 28/2/15)
	84.27
	84.27
	0

	604
	Suffolk Association of Local Councils
	Payroll services – 2nd half of 2014/15
	50.40
	42.00
	8.40

	
	Totals
	
	£238.08
	 £229.68
	£8.40


iii. Emergency Planning Procedure – The Clerk outlined the benefits of a local Emergency Plan to provide contact details, and identifying a hall to deal with emergencies pending the arrival of the police, ambulance service, and fire brigade.  Action:   Councillors to view other local examples, and Clerk to add this to next agenda.

iv. Internal Audit – The Clerk reported this had been arranged for 6th May at Mildenhall.   The Council considered whether to ask the auditor to focus one or more areas in detail and concluded this was unnecessary.  Action:  Clerk/RFO to prepare 2014/15 accounts.    

v. To discuss the new Transparency Code – The Council noted that small councils with a turnover of less than £25k will cease to have an external audit wef 2016/17. The Government had laid down a requirement that all the usual information required by the internal and external audit should be provided on a parish council website, or appear on the community website during the period April 2015 to early 2016.  Resolved to seek the assistance of Burrough Green's webmaster in publishing this information.                   Action: Chairman
vi. To discuss ECDC's S106 Small Villages Grant Fund – Noted that this was for community facilities.  Capital grants were available up to 50% of costs with a minimum of £3000 and maximum of £10,000; and that from March 2015 the S106 Small Villages Grant had £33,469.21 available for Community Infrastructure Projects.  Resolved to draw the fund to the attention of the Village Hall Committee for a possible bid to improve heating and insulation in the hall.       

10. HIGHWAYS & FOOTPATHS:

i. i Update on LHI Project Works (Lining & Pedestrian Symbols) - The Clerk reported that CCC’s Area Manager was content to carry out the works this financial year subject to BGPC contributing £614.71.  Resolved to make this contribution to the County Council.        Action:  Clerk   

ii. ii  Speed Reduction, Bradley Road Update (Surveys/Quotes/Funding/SNT Speed Checks Update) – The Clerk reported on the offer by Richard Bensley (Highways Design Engineer) to meet with BGPC to discuss requirements and offer solutions. No charge for this. Resolved to accept.  Action:  Clerk to arrange.
               iii Highway Gate  - Quote of £364 received from Cambs CC for new gate & installation. 

                  Resolved to approve. Action: Clerk 

                iv  Wyck  Farm, Bradley Road, Ditch/Gullies Update – CCC has advised that funding to 

               resolve these issues was currently unavailable.  Once  the new Local Highway 

               Officer was appointed he/she may be able to make improvements before next winter.
             v)   Asset maintenance Update - Brick bus shelter repairs to be progressed later in the spring 

                  when the weather is warmer.

11. PARISH MATTERS:
i. ELECTIONS Guidance & Procedures.  - Following the Election Notice of 30th March  BGPC Councillors were reminded that their completed nomination forms needed to be hand delivered and reach ECDC by the 9th April deadline.  

ii. The Bull Public House, Asset of Community Value Application Update – The Clerk reported that this had been approved by ECDC.
iii. Sheriffs Court Residents Parking Update – Cambs CC had advised that the “Parking for residents only sign” was illegal.  It would be beneficial to the residents if Sanctuary Housing improved this area to allow better parking facilities, and suggested that BGPC took up these matters with Sanctuary Housing.  Cllr Hill said he had already spoken to Sanctuary Housing. 
      iv)      Sanctuary Housing Footpath Update – Cambs CC had confirmed that the footpath around

                the little green outside the bungalows was in poor condition but no particular place needed  

                urgent repair at this time. The solution was to relay it all.  This work is be considered in the 

                new financial year.
v)     Willow Tree Works (Pond):  The council considered the three quotes that had been received

         and resolved to accept the £250 quotation from Alexander Talbot.  Action: Clerk

     vi)    Green Verge Repairs Update – Councillors agreed that the damage to the village green was 

                   being caused by the school bus reversing. Action:  Cllr Harris to discuss with Freedom Travel.
vii)  ROSPA Play Safety Playground Inspection, & Courses – The Clerk said that the ROSPA annual inspection of the play area had been booked; and advised that ROSPA also arranged Routine Playground Inspection Course for people who are responsible for regular (daily/weekly) visual inspections of play areas.  Action:  Clerk to update Cllr Harris on the availability of courses.
viii) Preparations for 2015 Annual Village Meeting – The Clerk said he would issue invitations

      to village organisations to attend and report on their activities based on last year’s event, and  

      copy to Councillors in the hope they could encourage attendance. 

      Action: Clerk & Councillors  
12. Items raised by Councillors 
         Publicise the Village Tidy Up on 19th April 2015; and produce a notice to dog owners to keep  

               dogs under close control near horses and livestock.  Action: Clerk
The meeting ended at 9.43pm.
NEXT MEETING - MONDAY 18th MAY 2015 AT 7PM FOR THE VILLAGE MEETING, FOLLOWED AT 7:45PM BY THE COUNCIL AGM, to be held in the Reading Rooms, Burrough Green.
Robert Stone, 

Interim Parish Clerk & RFO

23rd March 2015
